CONSERVATION AND PLANNING REVIEW COMMITTEE

20th June, 2012
Present:
Councillor JA Brinsden, Mr D Ellis, Ms C Gwyther, Councillor B Kilmister, Councillor Mrs A Lee, Councillor PJ Morgan and Councillor AW Wilcox.
(NPA Offices, Llanion Park, Pembroke Dock: 12 noon – 1.50pm)

1.
Election of Chair
One nomination was received for the office of Chair.
It was UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED that Mr D Ellis be elected Chair for the ensuing year.

2.
Election of Deputy Chair
One nomination was received for the office of Deputy Chair.

It was UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED that Councillor B Kilmister be elected Deputy Chair for the ensuing year.

3.
Disclosures of Interest


No disclosures of interest were made. 
4.
Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on the 25th January 2012 were presented for confirmation and signature.

It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 25th January 2012 be confirmed and signed.
5.
Matters arising

Supplementary Planning Guidance on Traditional Buildings – Minute 4 (Matters arising)
Referring to the above-mentioned Minute, the Chair reported that a number of Member/Officer meetings and teleconferences had taken place with regard to progressing draft Supplementary Planning Guidance (SPG) on traditional buildings.  However, the Director of Park Direction and Planning urged caution as such SPG had not been scheduled in as part of the guidance associated with the Local Development Plan, and involved a lot of work if Members only wanted to produce informal guidance.
She went on to say that the Authority was awaiting confirmation from the Minister for Environment and Sustainable Development regarding delegated powers to process most Listed Building Consent applications, which would help achieve the Chair’s intention to safeguard traditional buildings.  The Chair replied that the delegated powers would help protect listed buildings, but was concerned that the Authority received an increasing number of planning applications for the conversion of non-listed traditional buildings.  The Director subsequently suggested that a review of Sustainable Design Guidance might assist in moving this forward and the Chair agreed to speak to the Authority’s Building Conservation Officer about this.
NOTED.
Minute 6  - Delegated Power on Listed Buildings
The Director of Park Direction and Planning reported that confirmation that the Authority could process most Listed Building Applications under delegated powers was awaited from the Minister.
NOTED.
6.
Performance Report for the Fourth Quarter of the Year 2011/12
The report of the Head of Business Management set out progress during the fourth quarter for the key actions and success measures set out in the Corporate Strategy with regard to Outcomes 1 and 3, as well as some actions and success measures for Outcomes 4, 5 and 8 where these were relevant.  
Members asked a variety of questions on subjects such as Agri-Environment Schemes, the backlog of enforcement cases and the statistics for developing on previously developed land and completed applications, these latter two being measured through the annual Joint Housing Land Availability Study.  The Chief Executive added that progress in reducing the enforcement backlog had been significant, reducing from over 500 cases to less than 100.  Figures for processing planning applications were maintained, despite staff sickness during the Autumn period.
It was RESOLVED that the report be noted.
7.
Conservation Land Management Update
It was reported that the above-mentioned update provided an overview of the Authority’s progress in achieving Corporate Plan Outcome 1(b) which stated that “the area of land managed for conservation in partnership with the National Park Authority increases by an average of 5% a year”, as well as the contribution made by conservation management agreements.
The Conservation Policy Officer stated that the work being undertaken by the Authority complemented the previous Tir Gofal and current Glastir land management schemes and helped those landowners who did not want to put their whole farm holding into such a scheme.  Officers used a checklist when considering potential sites and, while the main motivation was nature conservation, they also looked at whether a land management scheme would complement other National Park purposes, such as access, etc.  He went on to say that, in 2010, a nature conservation value map had been produced, which was a composite of different mapping layers to do with nature conservation, habitat designations, key species, etc.  The map helped officers to determine where they could proactively look for land management opportunities and also helped with connectivity.
In conclusion, Members were informed that, while the budget available for distribution was extremely small, officers were justly proud of the amount of leverage that could be accrued to help small scale farmers in terms of biodiversity.

Members congratulated officers on their extremely good work in connection with land management, however one Member queried as to whether all landowners in the National Park were aware of this work.  Officers replied that advertising the fact that grant funding was available raised expectations, particularly when the amount of funding available was extremely limited.  As it was, the number of applications far exceeded the monies available, and officers were always advising farmers and landowners that the Tir Gofal/Glastir schemes should be their first port of call.
It was RESOLVED that the report be noted.
8.
Appeal Issues

The Director of Park Direction and Planning reported that Members had previously requested a review of recent appeal decisions in terms of notable outcomes, and the report before them therefore provided a flavour of the issues raised or to note for future decision making.
She stated that she had written to the Planning Inspectorate to question why some of the decisions made by their Inspectors appeared to ignore the policy stance adopted by the Authority (and endorsed by the Minister for Environment and Sustainable Development) in its Local Development Plan, although no response had been received to date.  She went on to say that officers were working with their counterparts in Pembrokeshire County Council with regard to sharing information about planning applications received for the erection of wind turbines, and the Authority had purchased a software package which enabled officers to gauge the cumulative impact of such structures on the landscape.
It was RESOLVED that the report be noted.

9.
Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority woodland estate update
Members received a report by the Woodland Officer on the separate woodland sites that made up the 285ha (700 acre) woodland estate that was managed by the National Park Authority.  It was reported that management plans were in place for the sites, which identified the woodland’s special features and outlined actions needed to improve site condition and biodiversity.  Access for management of some of the sites continued to be an issue due to the terrain involved and the need to access some of the site over land not in the Authority’s ownership.  As a result, sometimes felling to waste was the only option if negotiations to cross land proved unsuccessful.
In conclusion, Members were informed that Allt Clyn, Coed Pentre Ifan and Penlan woodlands had been successfully restored, although a few conifers remained.  Planting or natural regeneration was helping woodland to return to the slopes in Allt Clyn and Penlan, while the management plan for Sychpant and Tycanol encouraged lichen and dormice to prosper.
Members noted the report, adding that a site visit to the Authority’s Woodland Centre in Cilrhedyn would be of value.
The Chief Executive replied that the Authority was in the process of appointing its new Coed Cymru Officer and it would, therefore, be appropriate to wait until that officer was in post before the visit was made.
It was RESOLVED that the report be noted and that a site visit be arranged to Cilrhedyn Woodland Centre.

10.
Tree Preservation and Hedgerow Orders and other work of the Tree Landscape Officer

Members received a detailed visual and oral presentation by the Tree Landscape Officer on his work.  This involved statutory casework (e.g. Tree Preservation Orders, Conservation Area Notification, Hedgerow Removal Notices and planning consultation responses), together with non-statutory work involving dealing with general enquiries, site management and co-ordination of the Voluntary Tree Warden Scheme.
In addition, he stated that he had been working on a Tree Safety Document which would identify safe procedures and practice that the Authority should adopt on trees in its ownership.  However, it had come to light in the meantime that national guidance had now been published and this latter document would now be adopted instead.  He added that Pembrokeshire County Council would also be adopting the national guidance, which would ensure a standard regime across the whole of the county.
It was RESOLVED that the report be noted.
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